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The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Confirmed Minutes of Meeting 21 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, held in the Board Room, Āwhina House, Blind Foundation, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell, on Tuesday 9 September 2014, commencing at 12:39pm

1  Welcome, attendees

Chairman Maria Stevens welcomed everyone to the meeting. In particular she welcomed Karen Plimmer to her first meeting as a trustee of BANZAT. She initiated the roll call.

	Name
	Appointed by
	Term Expires

	Trustees
	
	

	Steve Bellamy
	BLENNZ
	2016

	Paul Brown
	The Seven
	2015

	Jenny McFadden
	BLENNZ
	2017

	Karen Plimmer
	RNZFB
	2015

	Wendy Richards
	The Seven
	2017

	Mary Schnackenberg, Secretary
	The Seven
	2017

	Maria Stevens, Chairperson
	Ngāti Kāpō
	2016

	Vacancy
	PVI
	2015

	Paula Waby
	ABC NZ
	2015

	Lisette Wesseling
	RNZFB
	2016

	Observers
	
	

	Neil Jarvis, Blind Foundation Executive Director Strategic Relations, Accessibility & President of the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities
	
	

	Janet Reynolds, Treasurer
	
	

	Apologies
	
	

	Marion Satherley
	The Seven
	2017


2  Trustee appointments

At Meeting 20 on 25 May 2014, we advised that trustees whose terms of office conclude at the end of the 2014 Annual General Meeting are Jenny McFadden (appointed by BLENNZ), and Wendy Richards, Marion Satherley, and Mary Schnackenberg, all appointed by “The Seven” appointees of the five founding bodies of Blind Citizens NZ, Blind and Low Vision Education Network NZ (BLENNZ), Ngāti Kāpō o Aotearoa, Parents of Vision Impaired (PVI) and Blind Foundation.

The appointee of Parents of Vision Impaired, Rose Radford, resigned in March 2014 and has not yet been replaced. PVI has been written to asking them to appoint Rose's successor who will complete Rose's term until the 2015 AGM.

Janet Reynolds, appointed by the RNZFB, retired from the RNZFB and BANZAT on 13 June 2014. The RNZFB has advised that Karen Plimmer is Janet's successor and Karen will complete Janet's term until the 2015 AGM. Janet has continued as BANZAT Treasurer and is attending this meeting and the AGM today as an observer.

Karen Stobbs, Principal of BLENNZ, advised that Jenny McFadden has been reappointed to BANZAT and her term concludes following the 2017 Annual General Meeting.

On 7 June 2014 BANZAT called for expressions of interest from the braille community in New Zealand to fill the three vacancies appointed by The Seven. Five expressions of interest were received. Five of the trustees from the five founding bodies considered the applications and appointed Wendy Richards, Marion Satherley and Mary Schnackenberg to fill the vacancies. Their terms will conclude at the end of the 2017 Annual General Meeting.

3  Minutes

3.1  Confirmation of Minutes of Meeting 20 held on 25 May 2014.

The Minutes were emailed on 18 June 2014.

It was resolved:

That the Minutes of Meeting 20 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust held on Sunday 25 May 2014 be confirmed.

Moved: Lisette Wesseling. Seconded: Paul Brown. (Res. 21-1).

3.2  Matters arising from Minutes not listed elsewhere in the Agenda

No matters were raised.

4  Correspondence

The Correspondence Schedule is in Attachment A to this Agenda. The Secretary went through the items of additional correspondence sent or received since the circulation of the Agenda on 30 August 2014.

It was agreed:

That inwards correspondence be received and outwards endorsed. (Res. 21-2).

5  Treasurer's report

The table below shows BANZAT's ASB Bank account transactions since the last meeting. Figures include GST except for international currency transactions.

	Date
	Description
	Amount

	
	ASB Bank account transactions
	

	25/05/2014
	Opening balance ASB Bank account
	$9,078.88

	29/05/2014
	To Braille Authority of North America, international money transfer USD 500.00, 2014 membership subscription
	$618.87

	30/5/2014
	To A I Comms, administration April 2014
	$531.88

	30/05/2014
	To Paula Waby, Dunedin-Auckland return air fares and land transport for 25 May meeting, and taxi fare for 18 March meeting
	$561.01

	10/06/2014
	To Auckland Rose Park Hotel, balance of ICEB Executive meeting costs and morning tea and room hire for BANZAT meeting on Sunday 25 May
	$3,545.40

	10/06/2014
	To A I Comms, administration May
	$680.80

	26/06/2014
	From International Council on English Braille, refund of Auckland Rose Park Hotel ICEB Executive meeting costs
	$3,474.13

	24/07/2014
	To A I Comms, administration June 2014
	$678.50

	31/07/2014
	From Blind Foundation, 2014-2015 grant
	$9,545.00

	29/08/2014
	To A I Comms, administration July
	$347.88

	29/08/2014
	To Paula Waby, reimbursement air fares 9 September meeting
	$336.00

	09/09/2014
	Closing balance ASB Bank account
	$14,797.67


The Treasurer recommended that BANZAT consider opening an interest bearing term deposit.

It was resolved:

That the Treasurer's report be received and payments approved.

Moved: Maria Stevens. Seconded: Wendy Richards. (Res. 21-3).

6  Accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand

A draft of Policy 7 Accreditation of Braille Producers Working in New Zealand was sent out for comment in July with feedback requested by 1 August. Submissions were received from seven organisations and four individuals. Ten of the 11 submissions were collated in a paper with the Agenda, rearranged to group together all responses to each question. The 11th submission was received after the close of the Agenda, and it was distributed to the subcommittee.

Paul Brown, the Convenor of the subcommittee that prepared the July draft, thanked everyone on the subcommittee for their contributions. He said that it was great that 11 submitters are pleased to support the need to maintain and improve the quality of braille. Responses are broadly in favour of the principle of accreditation. Developing an accreditation framework might prove to be BANZAT's most important achievement.

However several thoughtful issues, questions and fish hooks were raised. These included:

•  Should a purpose statement be prepared for this policy?

•  Should accreditation be of individuals, organisations or both?

•  Should BANZAT develop a code of conduct or ethics policy?

•  What resources will be required to implement and maintain the accreditation process?

•  What communications strategy should BANZAT follow to promote accreditation to producers, readers and purchasers of braille?

•  Because of the extent of the feedback, should a revised policy be distributed to stakeholders for their further input?

During discussion, we were advised that about a decade ago the British Computer Association of the Blind established an accreditation process for adaptive technology instructors. We were told that their accreditation process has been discontinued. We were encouraged to try to find out what happened so we may learn from their experience. The subcommittee was asked to revise the policy, taking into account the feedback, and seeking further input from trustees as revisions were being made.

It was resolved:

That BANZAT reaffirm its commitment to developing a professional accreditation process for braille producers;

That all contributors be thanked for their thoughtful comments on the draft of Policy 7 distributed in July;

That the subcommittee revise Policy 7 taking into account the feedback received, circulating drafts to trustees for further comment;

That costings for implementing and maintaining the accreditation process be obtained;

That an updated draft of Policy 7 be distributed to stakeholders for comment and possible further revision;

That a communications strategy be developed to promote accreditation to readers, producers and purchasers of braille; and

That every effort be made to finalise Policy 7 by the March 2015 BANZAT meeting.

Moved: Wendy Richards. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. (Res. 21-4).

7  Code Maintenance Committee

Janet advised that “The Essentials of Braille Formatting” had been finalised. She thanked the Accessible Format Producers who had worked on brailling the print copy and had drawn attention to some matters that needed sorting out. Janet reported that the document has now been signed off by the Code Maintenance Committee. Braille and print copies were passed around.

It was resolved:

That BANZAT adopt “Essentials of Braille Formatting”;

That print and braille files of “Essentials of Braille Formatting” together with the RNZFB UEB Duxbury template be placed on the BANZAT website; and

That Janet Reynolds be warmly thanked for her leadership in producing this important New Zealand braille production text.

Moved: Paul Brown. Seconded: Karen Plimmer. (Res. 21-5).

It was pointed out that the UEB template developed by the Australian Braille Authority is included in the Duxbury Braille Translator (DBT) program. It was suggested that the Blind Foundation should seek the inclusion of the New Zealand UEB template in DBT.

It was resolved:

That BANZAT ask the Blind Foundation to approach Duxbury Systems to include the Blind Foundation UEB template in the next release of the Duxbury Braille Translator.

Moved: Lisette Wesseling. Seconded: Paula Waby. (Res. 21-6).

8  Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate

As the New Zealand examiner, Maria advised that with effect from 2015, there will be one week only, namely the first week in October, during which the exam can be sat. This year in New Zealand candidates can choose to sit the exam in one of two weeks.

A new exam paper is created each year and this year it has been New Zealand's turn. Our marked up files have been supplied to Australia. The last six years of exams can be shared as practice papers.

In New Zealand this year, 15 candidates have enrolled, including two braille readers. In reply to a question, it was explained that the numbers are down a little on last year because this year's Massey course students will sit the exam in their second year of their two-year course, which will probably increase the number of candidates in 2015.

9  Request for assistance from Samoa

BANZAT had received a request from Samoa for their braille teachers to be able to sit the Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate. This was discussed at meetings in March and May. At Meeting 20 on 25 May, we agreed that BANZAT would accept candidates for the certificate from Samoa and other South Pacific countries and we would supply the New Zealand UEB Manual to Samoan candidates. We would also refer them to the online course now available from Renwick. However we do not have the resources to mark practice exams.

As the New Zealand examiner, Maria advised that there were no Samoan candidates for the certificate this year.

10  Braille competition 2014

Lisette, Steve, Jenny and Maria reported on another very successful competition. The entries included some great stories. Prizes have been selected to be appropriate for the winners within the prize money available. Winners will be acknowledged in their mainstream school assemblies and will receive certificates.

It was agreed the competition should be run again in 2015. The subcommittee of Jenny, Maria, Lisette and Steve will meet to organise this.

11  International Council on English Braille

Maria and Mary reported on ICEB developments. The dates and venue have been set for the Sixth General Assembly, from Sunday 22 to Thursday 26 May 2016 at the National Federation of the Blind Centre in Baltimore, USA. The Guidelines for Technical Materials, originally prepared under the leadership of Janet Reynolds, are being revised to more align with the language of the UEB Rulebook. Phyllis Landon, Chair of the Code Maintenance Committee, has this in hand.

12  Social media and BANZAT

At Meeting 20 it was agreed “That Lisette Wesseling and Paula Waby discuss setting up a BANZAT facebook page and/or a twitter account; and That they report back to Meeting 21 on 9 September 2014”. (Res. 20-9). Their paper which was sent out with the Agenda was discussed.

It was agreed that this was a great initiative. Names of young Facebook users who could assist were suggested, together with advice about etiquette protocol.

It was resolved:

That BANZAT establish a Facebook page and Twitter feed and

That Lisette and Paula be asked to initiate this, co-opting support as needed.

Moved: Paula Waby. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. (Res. 21-7).

13  Annual General Meeting preparations

On 25 July 54 invitations were emailed with no bounces. Yes replies were received from 22, apologies from 17, and 15 silent invitations. Paula advised she would have to leave the AGM at about 3:20pm.

Chairman Maria described the layout of the room. AGM guests will join us at 3pm. Drinks and nibbles will follow.

14  Trustee reports

•  Blind and Low Vision Education Network NZ (BLENNZ): Steve Bellamy.

•  BLENNZ Distance Braille report: Marion Satherley.

•  BLENNZ Music: Wendy Richards reported on her visit to the Lighthouse Music School in New York in July. A book of photos and written contributions from music school students is being prepared. Wendy has been invited to speak at the London Conference of the Visually Impaired Musicians Live Online coming up next year.

•  Blind Citizens New Zealand: Paula Waby.

•  Blind Foundation: Karen Plimmer and Lisette Wesseling. The new braille alphabets and the print booklet Connect the Dots were passed around.

•  Ngāti Kāpō o Aotearoa: Maria Stevens.

•  Parents of Vision Impaired NZ Inc.: A successor to Rose Radford has not yet been appointed.

It was agreed:

That the above reports be received. (Res. 21-8).

15  New business

It was reported that the blue inhaler which is being advertised on television has braille on it. The box was passed around.

16  Proposed schedule of meetings 2014-2015 and closure

The proposed meeting dates and venues as listed in the Agenda were agreed. The full list is in Attachment B to these Minutes.

The meeting closed at 2:48pm.

NOTE: These Minutes were confirmed by email with the result declared on 31 October 2014.

Chairperson Maria Stevens
Date
Attachment A: Correspondence schedule Meeting 21, 9 September 2014

To BANZAT trustees with unconfirmed Minutes of Meeting 20 on 25 May and confirmed Minutes for Meeting 19 on 18 March.

Trustee appointments:

From Blind Foundation Acting Chief executive Alison Wheatley advising appointment of Karen Plimmer to succeed retiring trustee Janet Reynolds;

From Principal BLENNZ Karen Stobbs, advising the appointment of Jenny McFadden to BANZAT;

From Chairman Maria Stevens to the New Zealand Braille list and BANZAT trustees with the call for expressions of interest to become a BANZAT trustee;

From Chairman Maria Stevens to five individuals acknowledging their expressions of interest;

From Chairman Maria Stevens to Wendy Richards, Marion Satherley and Mary Schnackenberg advising their appointment as trustees;

From Chairman Maria Stevens to two individuals advising their applications to be BANZAT trustees were unsuccessful;

See Item 2.

Income and expenditure:

From Charities Services with Charities News Alert 5 June 2014;

From Charities Services with Charities Update Newsletter: June 2014;

From Charities Services with invitation for two BANZAT trustees to attend their AGM on Friday 17 October 2014, 1-4pm, Soundings Theatre, Level 2, Museum of New Zealand;

From Charities Services with Charities Update Newsletter September 2014;

From the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities advising that the meeting room at the Royal on the Park hotel used on 16 May by the Trans-Tasman Certificate examiners was provided by the hotel at no charge, although BANZAT had agreed to pay the cost of the room hire;

From and to the Auckland Rose Park Hotel re payment of the room costs by one ICEB Executive member concluding with a full apology from the Auckland Rose park Hotel;

From the Treasurer Janet Reynolds engaging Blind Foundation Finance Manager Alison Tunley to review the BANZAT Annual Accounts for 2013-2014;

From Alison Tunley to the Treasurer accepting the engagement;

From Blind Foundation Finance Manager, Alison Tunley, with her review of BANZAT's Annual Accounts which will be read to the AGM and included in the AGM Minutes;

See Item 5.

Accreditation:

Various emails internal to BANZAT trustees discussing draft Policy 7 Accreditation.

Email with subject “Feedback requested by 1 August - BANZAT draft policy on accreditation of braille producers” was sent to:

BANZAT trustees, Rose Wilkinson for Blind Citizens, Sandra Budd for the Blind Foundation, Karen Stobbs for BLENNZ, NZ braille list, freelance producer Julie Haller, Rose Wall for Health and Disability Commissioner, Jack Byrne for Human Rights Commission, Pam MacNeill Consulting, Julia Budd for Massey University, Carin Sundstedt for the Ministry of Education, Chrissie Cowan for Ngāti Kāpō, Emma Leach for the Office of the Ombudsman and Lyn Morgan for PVI;

Feedback received and acknowledged from Dave Allen (individual braille user), Karen Stobbs for BLENNZ, Rose Wilkinson for Blind Citizens NZ, Peter Swanson for Blind Foundation, Julie Haller (freelance producer), Georgina Rood for the Health and Disability Commissioner, Jack Byrne for the Human Rights Commission, Aine Kelly Costello (individual braille user), Chrissie Cowan for Ngāti Kāpō, Emma Leach and Simon Latimer for the Office of the Ombudsman, and Carin Sundstedt (individual).

To Mike Townsend, and, to and from George Bell with query re accreditation of braille producers in the UK.

See Item 6.

From the New Zealand Examiner Maria Stevens with Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Examination 2014 invitation: see Item 8.

From and to Mary McPherson, Principal Vision Teacher, iC2 PrepHouse Limited, Singapore, declining a request to accept candidates from Singapore for the Trans-Tasman Proficiency Certificate examination: See Item 9.

From President International Council on English Braille Christo de Klerk, with letter of appreciation to BANZAT for hosting the ICEB midterm Executive meeting: see Item 11.

To BANZAT trustees forwarding email from the Braille Authority of North America about BANA's UEB implementation study.

To and from various with invitations to BANZAT AGM: see Item 13.

From solicitor Vincent Naidu advising the launch of his legal service's website.

From Lisette Wesseling with the Blind Foundation's Braille Mail for June 2014.

From Maria Stevens forwarding news of the passing of former Parnell and Homai staff member and teacher Nancy Dare.

From Lisette Wesseling forwarding Article from NZ Herald - Does the digital age spell the end of Braille?

From Paul Brown forwarding the article All Praise to the Humble Slate and Stylus.

From Maria Stevens forwarding invitation to Pacific Education for All Vision Impaired Forum and South Pacific Educators in Vision Impairment (SPEVI) Biennial Conference, January 2015 in Melbourne.

From Maria Stevens forwarding the link to the interview with Andrew Furlong from Vision Australia about transforming braille refreshable braille display.

From Maria Stevens forwarding from BANA, Dr. Abraham Nemeth's monument unveiling scheduled.

From Maria Stevens forwarding the BANA item ABCs of UEB.

From Maria Stevens forwarding the BANA item that the Ashcroft braille instruction book for American teachers has been updated for UEB.

From Lisette Wesseling forwarding Library of Congress Releases Future of Braille Report, being the proceedings of the Braille Summit held in June 2013 at Perkins School for the Blind.

From Lisette Wesseling forwarding a link to the Australian Braille Authority's facebook page about an Australian deafblind student.

From the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities advising that the 2015 conference will be in Adelaide and the 2016 conference will be in Melbourne.

Attachment B: Dates

The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Dates for the diary

Friday 24 October 2014, distribute Agenda for BANZAT Meeting 23 to be held on 4 November.

Tuesday 28 October 2014, observers who wish to attend Meeting 23 on 4 November are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 4 November 2014, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 23, Homai Campus, BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa.

Wednesday 31 December 2014, annual return due to Charities Services, Department of Internal Affairs.

Sunday 4 January 2015, 4 January 1809, birthday of Louis Braille.

Monday 12 to Thursday 15 January 2015, the South Pacific Educators in Vision Impairment (SPEVI) biennial conference, Melbourne.

Monday 2 March 2015, during this month action Policy 6 Trustee appointment process.

Friday 6 March 2015, distribute Agenda for BANZAT Meeting 24 to be held on Tuesday 17 March.

Tuesday 10 March 2015, observers who wish to attend Meeting 24 on 17 March are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 17 March 2015, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 24, Board Room, Āwhina House, Blind Foundation, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

Friday 5 June 2015, distribute Agenda for BANZAT Meeting 25 to be held on 16 June.

Tuesday 9 June 2015, observers who wish to attend Meeting 25 on 16 June are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 16 June 2015, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 25, Homai Campus, BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa.

Friday 24 July 2015, send out invitations to the BANZAT 2015 AGM to be held on 8 September.

Monday 3 August 2015, send out invitation to sit the Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Examination 2015.

Friday 28 August 2015, send out Agendas for BANZAT Meetings 26 and 27 to be held on 8 September.

Tuesday 1 September 2015, observers who wish to attend either Meeting 26 or Meeting 27 the AGM on 8 September are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 8 September 2015, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 26, followed by Fifth Annual General Meeting 27, Board Room, Āwhina House, Blind Foundation, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

Sunday 22 to Thursday 26 May 2016, Sixth General Assembly of the International Council on English Braille to be held at the National Federation of the Blind Centre in Baltimore, USA.

Historic dates

1989 The Braille Authority of New Zealand was established.

1994 The Royal New Zealand Foundation for the Blind became an associate member of the Braille Authority of North America.

29 November 2005, New Zealand adopted Unified English Braille by unanimous resolution of the Braille Authority of New Zealand.

10 August 2010, Meeting 1 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT).

13 September 2011, Meeting 7, BANZAT first Annual General Meeting.

18 September 2012, Meeting 12, BANZAT second Annual General Meeting.

17 September 2013, Meeting 17, BANZAT third Annual General Meeting and launch of the Hall of Honour.

9 September 2014, Meeting 22, BANZAT Fourth Annual General Meeting.


